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	Ty Blackwell

	DATE:
	7/8/2020

	INVESTIGATOR:
	Sgt. Maurice Sanders


On 6/23/2020, Lieutenant Barefield assigned me of an internal investigation involving Officer Ty Blackwell. A synopsis of the complaint in a memo from Sergeant Mason Hamm informed Lieutenant Facquita Small-Lloyd of the following: *The memo is from Sergeant Mason Hamm not to and from Lieutenant Facquita Small-Lloyd as it is written* 
On 6/09/20, Cpl Sheller advised her of a DUI/Accident (200608050), where Ofc Blackwell had an issue with a Blood Test Kit leaking and disposed of it.   Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm attempted to locate the ARS and GEARS report without any success. On 6/12/20, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm again checked for an ARS/Gears report from Ofc Blackwell and did not locate one. He was then notified by email to complete a GEARS report in addition to an ARS report to outline his disposing of the contaminated blood draw kit. The two then watched Ofc Blackwell’s BWC of the incident, and it showed Chatham EMS worker placed the glass vials into one of the pieces of foam then into the box. Also, they both went to the Property Room and spoke with Luisander Muniz (Property Room Attendant).  They asked Mr. Muniz if they could safely examine the contents of the two Biohazardous Containers that were in the officer’s area of the property room.  Mr. Muniz advised us that we could and brought out another container from the storage area. The three emptied the Biohazardous trash that had been unemptied since June 8th, 2020, to no avail. 

The dumpster outside of the property room was locked, and the trash can outside of the public's entrance did not have any vials or Blood Test Kits.  The Sergeant Mason Hamm took photographs of the contents of all three containers and the interior trash can to document that there were no blood draw kits within the trash.

Cpl Sheller recorded the surveillance footage from inside the Property Room.  The footage shows Ofc Blackwell walk into the Property Room with the Blood Test Kit and walk out a moment later with the Blood Test Kit within his possession.
On 6/13/20 (five days later), Sergeant Mason Hamm read Ofc Blackwell’s ARS report and unapproved it.  The story was lacking many details about the incident, including how the Blood Test Kits was damaged and whereabouts. There were notes as to why it was unapproved.  Also, she unapproved the GEARS report because it was unclear how the accident occurred.    

At 0600 hours on 6/17/20 (eight days later), both the ARS and GEARS reports were still not corrected. Sergeant Mason Hamm again advised Ofc Blackwell to correct both narratives. At approximately 0940 hours, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm read both reports.  The GEARS report was correct and approved. In the ARS report, many of the issues were accurate, but the report advised, “I disposed of the kit as a biohazard material at the Property Room.” Sergeant Mason Hamm notified Lt. Small-Lloyd of the discrepancy in what was in the report and what he observed on camera of the contents Biohazardous Containers and trash cans.

At approximately 1000 hours on 6/17/20, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm spoke with Ofc Blackwell at the precinct.  Cpl Sheller asked Ofc Blackwell about what happened with the Blood Test Kit and advised him of the importance of truthfulness.  

Ofc Blackwell stated that the kit fell inside of his vehicle, and he noticed blood was leaking out of the corner of the box. Ofc Blackwell said he called Cpl Sheller and was advised to dispose of the blood draw kit in a Biohazardous Container at the Property Room.  

Ofc Blackwell advised he placed the Blood Test Kit in a bag and then into a trash can. Sgt. M. Hamm asked Ofc Blackwell where the trashcan was, and he stated he could not remember.  Sgt. M. Hamm then asked Ofc Blackwell if the trash can was at the property room, and he replied that it was not.  Sergeant Mason Hamm read Ofc Blackwell the sentence, “I disposed of the kit as a biohazard material at the Property Room” from his report.  Sgt. M. Hamm asked Ofc Blackwell why he put in his statement that it was disposed of at the Property Room and not that it is in an unknown trash can, and he replied that he did not know. Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm counseled Ofc Blackwell in the importance of writing accurate police reports, proper disposal of evidence. They provided him with a copy of GO #ADM-004 Oath of Office, Ethics, and Conduct.  

On 6/23/20, I contacted by phone Officer Blackwell to interview him about this incident recorded under CRN: 200608050. Officer Blackwell informed me that he was on vacation until June 1, 2020, and he would come by on June 2, 2020, at 1000 hours. On July 1, 2020, at 0930 hours, Officer Blackwell was interviewed by Sgt. Richard Wiggins and me. I gave Blackwell written notification that he was the subject of an internal investigation and written notice of the Garrity Warnings. Blackwell read both forms and said he understood them, and when I asked him if he had any questions regarding the notifications, he said he did not. The interview was audio recorded.
Officer Blackwell said he responded to an accident with injuries. He said when he arrived; a witness informed him that one of the drivers (Elizabeth Marshall) exited the vehicle with a beer can then threw it under a nearby car. A fellow officer (Sharif Lockett) found the witness then followed up on the information and discovered the discarded evidence. The driver Mrs. Marshall admitted to drinking an alcoholic beverage and was 
read the Georgia Implied Consent before leaving the scene in which she agreed to have her blood tested. The driver is eventually at the hospital where Ofc. Blackwell responded to continue with his investigation. Officer Martin Gurrola came to the hospital as a backup to deliver the Blood Draw Kit, which he obtained from a traffic officer. Officer Blackwell said it was his first traffic investigation, and the EMT worker informed him after drawing the blood sample and placing at least one in the protective foam protective barrier that the form that went with the kit was missing. The EMT gave Officer Blackwell her information for him to place on the document once he got a completed package before sealing it. She then returned the unsealed kit with its contents to Officer Blackwell. Officer Blackwell attempted to get one from the Southside Precinct to no avail. Officer Blackwell then said he traveled from his precinct to Central Precinct to collect one. Once with the document, he opened the box and found blood within the plastic bag and box. Officer Blackwell then called his supervisor (Cpl. Johnathan Sheller) and was told to dispose of the broken vials at the Property Room. Blackwell said while at the Property Room, he was unsure about the disposal procedures or who to ask. He said he then double bagged the kit and threw it away into a trash can as he was heading back to the precinct.
I asked Officer Blackwell did he remember where this trash can was, and he replied he could not remember. I asked him was the trash can a house trash can, or a business trash can, and he answered a business trash can/ commercial trashcan. I asked him what was near where the trash can was, and he said Derenne Avenue and coming up Whitebluff Road. I asked Blackwell what type of bag he used using a biohazard bag as an example. Officer Blackwell said he used a draw-string plastic bag and a grocery bag to contain the contents. Officer Blackwell said the vials broke in transport somewhere between the Hospital and the Property Room. Which he had earlier said he opened the kit after he picked up the form at Central Precinct. Officer Blackwell is then asked by me did he inform his supervisor that he just threw the evidence away outside of what he instructed him to do. Officer Blackwell then immediately said he was untruthful in his police report, and they went to the evidence room to find it. When they (Sergeant Mason Hamm and Corporal Johnathan Sheller) could not find the disposed of evidence, they requested his presence in the office for a discussion about their findings. Officer Blackwell said he did not know the driver (Mrs. Marshall) at all and was not feeling any sympathy for her situation. Officer Blackwell said his brother is an alcoholic, and he does not tolerate anyone who drinks and drives. I asked Officer Blackwell to clarify where was the evidence placed during transport, and he told me on his patrol bag on top of a towel. Officer Blackwell stated the kit slid from its passenger side location onto the floorboard of his patrol car during transport. I ask him other than the stop he admitted to, did he stop anywhere else, and he answered "No." I asked Blackwell did the bag that held the vial have a hole in it but was consistent with his first answer that they did not seal the bag, not sealed, allowing the contents to seep into the box. I ask Blackwell why he did not request an officer to bring him another kit before leaving the hospital, and Blackwell said that 
while notifying his supervisor (Cpl Sheller) by phone of his dilemma, he was told of more Blood Draw Kits at the precinct and to return there to retrieve it.

Sergeant Wiggins wanted to confirm a few things that Blackwell had said by asking him the following:

You notified Corporal Sheller that you needed a new bag, and Blackwell answered, "Yes." You then told him that the vials are broken and Blackwell and answered "Yes." Then Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell you did not think to call him to ask him how to log property, and Blackwell said, "It didn't cross my mind." Sgt. Wiggins reminded him that he had spoken to Cpl Sheller twice already and wanted to know why it did not cross his mind. Officer Blackwell said he just had a blank which Sergeant Wiggins replied, "I do not believe that." Next, Sergeant Wiggins asked Blackwell did he just not want to do the work, and he answered by stating work is not an issue. Sergeant Wiggins then reminds Officer Blackwell that there are signs in the Property Room.

I ask Officer Blackwell has he logged evidence before, and he answered "yes." I asked Officer Blackwell was he familiar that there are steps and procedures documented in the Property Room that would help him, and he answered, "Yes." I then asked Officer Blackwell did he complete his report by the end of the shift, and Blackwell explained, "No." I then asked why not, and there was a long pause followed by a sigh. Blackwell eventually said he did not, and he acknowledges that he knows it is a policy violation. I then asked Blackwell about how long it was before he completed his report, and his reply was, "A day or two." I then followed up by asking him this was for both the GEARS report and the ARS report? Blackwell said he completed the GEARS report but did not complete the ARS report. I asked Officer Blackwell did he indicate in the narrative he shattered the vials, he said he did not believe it is in his original GEARS report. Blackwell began to reiterate that it was his first DUI investigation, and he was unsure of what to write. Sergeant Wigging asked did he think broken vials were a big deal, especially when you have charged them for DUI, and Blackwell said, "Yes sir." I then asked Blackwell did he indicate in his ARS report that when he received the kit, it did not have all the proper things within it, and Blackwell said it was in the ARS report. I provided him with a copy of his narrative and asked him to show me. Officer Blackwell said admitted that he had omitted this material fact from the report. I asked Officer Blackwell did he believe having an unstocked kit necessary, and he replied by indicating he had planned to call the ADA (Assistant District Attorney) to have the case thrown out. I asked Blackwell what the vehicle number he was driving on the day of this accident was, and he replied, "4443." He indicated it was not an assigned car, but he uses it frequently.

I then went over the violations of policies that were observed thus far during his statements. I provided Officer Blackwell a printed copy of the offenses which he read for himself and agreed that he violated. The below violations Blackwell acknowledge he violated:

· GO# ADM-004 Truthfulness/Honesty

· GO# OPS-049 Preliminary reports being completed by the end of shift

· GO# OPS-050 Handling of Contaminated Evidence

A. Officers handling evidence or any other items they believe are contaminated with bodily fluids will use precautions to prevent exposure or contamination.

B. All packaged items will be labeled a "bio-hazard."

G. All evidence that may have been in contact with potential contaminants will be marked accordingly and disposed of as biohazard waste.

GO# ADM- 011 The impounding Officer will write an Incident Report detailing the circumstances by which the property came into SPD possession and describing each item of property obtained where it was obtained, the person from whom it was obtained, and any other pertinent information specific to the property.

Sgt. Wiggins began to have Blackwell go over his story about how he handled the blood draw procedures. During the second statement, Blackwell clarified he attempted to complete the concealment of the kit while in the parking lot at the Property Room. Blackwell said this was when Blackwell noticed the bottom of the vials were busted. He called Cpl. Sheller and was advised to go to the Property Room to dispose of it in the biohazard bin. Blackwell said when he entered the room, he looked for the area to dispose of the box but could not find the area. Sgt Wiggins then asked Blackwell did he call Corporal Sheller back to inform him, and Blackwell answered, "No." Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell why he did not call Sheller back, and he stated, "I did not want to look stupid." Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell is because you did not want to feel stupid or was it because you wanted to go home, and Blackwell replied, "I did not want to look stupid." Blackwell was then asked by Sgt Wiggins was it before shift change or after the shift change, and Blackwell said it was after shift change. Sgt. Wiggins asked Blackwell why was he feeling that officers would think of him as being stupid because it was his first DUI? Blackwell stated he thought that he has logged in evidence in the past, and this would be no different. Blackwell acknowledge that his supervisor was there to assist him, and he had already called him twice when questioned by Sgt Wiggins. Sgt Wiggins let Blackwell know he does not understand why he would not call his supervisor a third time to inform him he could not find the area to dispose of the kit. Sgt. Wiggins then pressured Blackwell about whether he just wanted to go home, but Blackwell did not deviate from his original statement. Sgt Wiggins then questions Blackwell about when he completed his report. Blackwell stated he completed his GEARS report the night of the accident on his MDT but alleged he sent it through the system for approval but later discovered there was a connection issue. The terminal saved the incomplete report until Officer Blackwell logged back into the terminal.
Blackwell then went on to state he completed the ARS report two or three days later but had intended to finish it the following day but became distracted by the calls for service. Blackwell said he had not noticed that the GEARS report was not complete until an Open 
Records Request for the accident report forced him to finish both narratives on June 13, 2020. Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell again why he did not complete his report documents after he agreed that he knew at the time that it was a policy violation to leave an incident 
or accident report unfinished at the end of his shift. Blackwell pondered then said he figured the morning shift would be slower, and the work could then be completed. Sgt Wiggins read back the section of Blackwell's narrative, where Blackwell wrote that he disposed of the evidence in the biohazard bin. Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell why he felt that he could write that knowing it was not valid, and Blackwell responded, "I did not want to look stupid." Wiggins responded by asking, "So you would rather be untruthful in your report?" Blackwell responded by saying, "Yes." Sgt Wiggins asked Officer Blackwell how the D.A.’s trust can affect him and how could the department now trust him, and Blackwell admitted it was a mistake that he would not let happen again. Sgt Wiggins asked Officer Blackwell did he take a few days to complete the accident because he knew he had screwed up and wanted to figure out a way to fix things. Blackwell admitted that was part of the reason, and the second reason was he had not done a DUI investigation before and was unsure of what was required. Officer Blackwell said he did not tell anyone of his mistake. Sgt Wiggins explained to Blackwell that he cannot lie because he is a police officer and must be truthful. Sgt. Wiggins told Blackwell he arrives at the 05:55 PM and stays in the Property Room for fourteen seconds before leaving. Wiggins asked Blackwell if he had done any overtime during his shift, and Blackwell said he did not. Sgt Wiggins then tells Blackwell that he had been lying during his interview the entire time because there was no way he could have completed his work and submitted it if he had not previously started typing the accident in the MDT. Blackwell then changed what he had already told Wiggins by stating that he did start on his report during the ordeal, but Sgt Wiggins stopped him from talking.

Sgt Wiggins and I then took a brief break to discuss the case and to follow up on the information provided by Blackwell. Lieutenant Barefield then entered the room and talked with Blackwell on the importance of him being truthful. I located the AVL report for Vehicle# 4443 on the day in question. I could not find any stops by the vehicle that showed Blackwell stopped in the area of Derenne and Whitebluff Road at a business strip to throw the biohazard waste away. Sgt. Wiggins and I agree due to the time of day; it was more likely Blackwell wanted to go home instead of completing his work. Sgt. Wiggins and I agreed that while the logging of the evidence is an extension of Blackwell's shift and this would make it impossible for him to complete a GEARS Report in approximately ten minutes or less. A review of the surveillance camera from the day of the accident proves Blackwell is only in the Property Room for fourteen seconds and showed no effort to look for any places to discard the evidence that was not in his immediate view from the entrance.
During our continuation of the interview, Blackwell decided to confess to me what transpired. Officer Blackwell then recanted back to his first statement that he first noticed the broken vials while outside of Central Precinct and not in the parking lot at the Property room, which he said on his second statement. Officer Blackwell said after not seeing a biohazard bin, he left the Property Room and drove back to the precinct. Sgt. 
Wiggins asked Officer Blackwell where the kit was, and Blackwell said he logged out of service and threw it in one of the trash bins in my apartment complex. Sgt. Wiggins then asked Blackwell that when Sgt Sanders asked about the location of the kit when you said it was in a trash can near Starbucks was that a lie and Blackwell responded, "Yes." I then asked Blackwell when I asked did you take the kit home and you said “No”; was that a lie, and Blackwell replied, "Yes." Blackwell still suggested the vials did break during the transport. Officer Blackwell admitted he did not spend the proper time to complete the investigation was he wanted to go home and not look stupid in the eyes of his supervisor. I asked Blackwell why he did not investigate the instructional binder for guidance, and he could not answer. 

I explained to Officer Blackwell that during the investigation, photographs, suspect statements, victim statements, and physical evidence are all tools to help build a case. I explained to him he still had an argument for trial, and there was no need to be untruthful. I reiterate to Officer Blackwell that it is not our job to fire him, but we are to present the facts of our investigation. Officer Blackwell was placed on Administrative Leave following his admitting to me he was untruthful. Officer Blackwell is stripped of his duty gear until further notice.

On 7/1/2020, Officer Martin Gurrola gave an interview about his involvement in this incident. Officer Gurrola was provided Garrity and a Notification of Administrative Investigation form, which he read and signed. He had no questions about the documents admitting he understood as the statement was audio recorded. Officer Gurrola said he provided Officer Blackwell with the Blood Draw Kit while at the hospital. Officer Gurrola said he witnessed the EMT open the kit and withdraw blood from the driver. Officer Gurrola said he also observed that the kit was incomplete with proper documentation to seal the kit. Officer Gurrola said he witnessed at least one of the vials being placed in the protective foam. He said that he and Blackwell tried to find another kit at the precinct to no avail. Gurrola said he told Officer Blackwell to go to Central Precinct to get one, and he left to go home. Officer Gurrola said he was surprised to hear that the vials were damaged because he had never heard of that happening when he spoke to Blackwell the next day. Officer Gurrola could not offer any other statements as to why they were damaged, except he may have been traveling at a high rate of speed.

On 7/2/2020, Corporal Johnathan Sheller provided an interview about his involvement. I provided Cpl Sheller Garrity and a Notification of Administrative Investigation form, which he read and signed. He had no questions about the documents admitting he understood as the statement is audio recorded. Corporal Sheller advised me that after the 
initial accident, he was made aware that the samples were damaged by Blackwell. Cpl Sheller said he advised Officer Blackwell to wear some gloves and dispose of the kit in the biohazard waste in the Property Room. Cpl. Sheller said to his knowledge he had no idea the evidence is not properly discarded until Sergeant Mason Hamm and himself began an investigation. Cpl Sheller said Sergeant Mason Hamm, Lieutenant Facquita Small-Lloyd and himself had never heard of the vials being broken before by an officer. The interview was audio recorded.

The investigation list violations of several Savannah Police Department’s procedures were not followed.

•    GO# ADM-004 Truthfulness/Honesty

•    GO# OPS-049 Preliminary reports being completed by the end of shift

•    GO# OPS-050 Handling of Contaminated Evidence

A. Officers handling evidence or any other items they believe are contaminated with bodily fluids will use precautions to prevent exposure or contamination.

B. All packaged items will be labeled a "bio-hazard."

G. All evidence that may have been in contact with potential contaminants will be marked accordingly and disposed of as biohazard waste.

•    GO# ADM- 011 The impounding Officer will write an Incident Report detailing the circumstances by which the property came into SPD possession and describing each item of property obtained where it was obtained, the person from whom it was obtained, and any other pertinent information specific to the property.

 It is important to note that Officer Blackwell was untruthful during his interview with Sgt Wiggins and me which he acknowledges is wrong. The documents and supporting evidence are attached to the above file for further inspection. 
Facts and Findings
· On 6/09/20, Cpl Sheller advised her of a DUI/Accident (200608050), where Ofc Blackwell had an issue with a Blood Test Kit leaking and disposed of it.   
· Cpl Sheller and the Sergeant Mason Hamm attempted to locate the ARS and GEARS report without any success.
· 6/12/20, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm again checked for an ARS/Gears report from Ofc Blackwell and did not locate one. He was then notified by email to complete a GEARS report in addition to an ARS report to outline his disposing of the contaminated blood draw kit.
· Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm went to the Property Room and spoke with Luisander Muniz (Property Room Attendant). The three emptied the Biohazardous trash that had been unemptied since June 8th, 2020, to no avail. The dumpster outside of the property room was locked, and the trash can outside of the public's entrance did not have any vials or Blood Test Kits.   
· On 6/13/20 (five days later), Sergeant Mason Hamm read Ofc Blackwell’s ARS report and unapproved it.  The story was lacking many details about the incident, including how the Blood Test Kits was damaged and whereabouts.
· At 0600 hours on 6/17/20 (eight days later), At approximately 0940 hours, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm read both reports.  The GEARS report was correct and approved. In the ARS report, many of the issues were accurate, but the report advised, “I disposed of the kit as a biohazard material at the Property Room.” 
· At approximately 1000 hours on 6/17/20, Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm spoke with Ofc Blackwell at the precinct.  Cpl Sheller asked Ofc Blackwell about what happened with the Blood Test Kit and advised him of the importance of truthfulness.  
·  Ofc Blackwell stated that the kit fell inside of his vehicle, and he noticed blood was leaking out of the corner of the box. Ofc Blackwell said he called Cpl Sheller and was advised to dispose of the blood draw kit in a Biohazardous Container at the Property Room.  
· Ofc Blackwell advised he placed the Blood Test Kit in a bag and then into a trash can. Sergeant Mason Hamm asked Ofc Blackwell where the trashcan was, and he stated he could not remember.
· Cpl Sheller and Sergeant Mason Hamm counseled Ofc Blackwell in the importance of writing accurate police reports, proper disposal of evidence. They provided him with a copy of GO #ADM-004 Oath of Office, Ethics, and Conduct.  
· On July 1, 2020, at 0930 hours, Officer Blackwell was interviewed by Sgt. Richard Wiggins and me. I gave Blackwell written notification that he was the subject of an internal investigation and written notice of the Garrity Warnings.
· Officer Blackwell said he responded to an accident with injuries. He said when he arrived; a witness informed him that one of the drivers (Elizabeth Marshall) exited the vehicle with a beer can then threw it under a nearby car.
· The driver Mrs. Marshall admitted to drinking an alcoholic beverage and was read the Georgia Implied Consent before leaving the scene in which she agreed to have her blood tested.
· Officer Martin Gurrola came to the hospital as a backup to deliver the Blood Draw Kit, which he obtained from a traffic officer. The kit was missing a form that prevented the EMT from sealing the kit.
· Officer Blackwell then said he traveled from his precinct to Central Precinct to collect one. Once with the document, he opened the box and found blood within the plastic bag and box.

· Blackwell said while at the Property Room, he was unsure about the disposal procedures or who to ask. He said he then double bagged the kit and threw it away into a trash can as he was heading back to the precinct.
· I asked Officer Blackwell did he remember where this trash can was, and he replied he could not remember. I asked him was the trash can a house trash can, or a business trash can, and he answered a business trash can/ commercial trashcan. 
· I asked him what was near where the trash can was, and he said Derenne Avenue and coming up Whitebluff Road.
· I asked Blackwell what type of bag he used using a biohazard bag as an example. Officer Blackwell said he used a draw-string plastic bag and a grocery bag to contain the contents.
· I asked Officer Blackwell was he familiar that there are steps and procedures documented in the Property Room that would help him, and he answered, "Yes."
· I asked Officer Blackwell did he complete his report by the end of the shift, and Blackwell explained, "No" and he acknowledges that he knows it is a policy violation.

· I then asked Blackwell about how long it was before he completed his report, and his reply was, "A day or two."
· I then asked Blackwell did he indicate in his ARS report that when he received the kit, it did not have all the proper things within it, and Blackwell said it was in the ARS report. I provided him with a copy of his narrative and asked him to show me. Officer Blackwell said admitted that he had omitted this material fact from the report.
· Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell why he did not call Sheller back, and he stated, "I did not want to look stupid." Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell is because you did not want to feel stupid or was it because you wanted to go home, and Blackwell replied, "I did not want to look stupid."
· Blackwell then went on to state he completed the ARS report two or three days later but had intended to finish it the following day but became distracted by the calls for service. Blackwell said he had not noticed that the GEARS report was not complete until an Open Records Request for the accident report forced him to finish both narratives on June 13, 2020.

·  Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell again why he did not complete his report documents after he agreed that he knew at the time that it was a policy violation to leave an incident or accident report unfinished at the end of his shift.
· Sgt Wiggins asked Blackwell why he felt that he could write that knowing it was not valid, and Blackwell responded, "I did not want to look stupid." Wiggins responded by asking, "So you would rather be untruthful in your report?" Blackwell responded by saying, "Yes."
· I located the AVL report for Vehicle# 4443 on the day in question. I could not find any stops by the vehicle that showed Blackwell stopped in the area of Derenne and Whitebluff Road at a business strip to throw the biohazard waste away.
· A review of the surveillance camera from the day of the accident proves Blackwell is only in the Property Room for fourteen seconds and showed no effort to look for any places to discard the evidence that was not in his immediate view from the entrance.
· During our continuation of the interview, Blackwell decided to confess to me what transpired. Officer Blackwell then recanted back to his first statement that he first noticed the broken vials while outside of Central Precinct and not in the parking lot at the Property room, which he said on his second statement.

· Officer Blackwell Confessed that after not seeing a biohazard bin, he left the Property Room and drove back to the precinct.
· Wiggins asked Officer Blackwell where the kit was, and Blackwell confessed he logged out of service and threw it in one of the trash bins in my apartment complex.
· Sgt. Wiggins then asked Blackwell that when Sgt Sanders asked about the location of the kit when you said it was in a trash can near Starbucks was that a lie and Blackwell responded, "Yes."
· I then asked Blackwell when I asked did you take the kit home and you said “No”; was that a lie, and Blackwell replied, "Yes."
· Officer Blackwell admitted he did not spend the proper time to complete the investigation was he wanted to go home and not look stupid in the eyes of his supervisor.
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